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Green Mountain Support Services hosted 
three cocoa and cookie parties in December, 
one at each office (St. Johnsbury, shown, 
Morrisville, and Waterbury.) Thank you to 
everyone who stopped by and shared some 

holiday cheer. Happy New Year to all!

Holiday
celebrations
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Calling all bingo players!  
Prize bingo will take place  

Monday, Feb. 13th and Tuesday, 
March 14th at 11 a.m. at the  

Morrisville office.  
All are welcome to play.
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     For more than three decades, the 
Brain Injury Alliance of Vermont 
(BIAVT) has proudly been observ-
ing Brain Injury Awareness Month 
by conducting an engaging public 
awareness campaign in March of 
each year.
    The theme for this year’s cam-
paign is Brain Injury A to Z.
   This March, in recognition of 
Brain Injury Awareness Month, the 
United States Brain Injury Alliance 
(USBIA) is taking steps to increase 
awareness about brain injuries, in-
cluding prevention, recognition, 
and response.
    By taking part in our Brain In-
jury Awareness Month campaign, 
you can unite with the millions of 
citizens living with brain injury and 
their families who are taking action 
to ensure their voices are heard. 
There are lots of ways you can help 
promote brain injury awareness in 
your community, especially elec-
tronically. 
    * Talk with someone with a brain 
injury and listen to their story;
    * Share your brain injury story 
on your social media accounts using 
the hashtag #braininjuryatoz
   * Send a letter to the editor of your 
local newspaper explaining to your 
community why they should care 
about brain injuries;
    * Talk to your employer and busi-
nesses you patronize about their 
practices for recruiting and hiring 
people with brain injury; and
    * Contact your legislatures, today, 
and let them know you expect them 
to enact public policy to assist peo-
ple with brain injuries.

March is 
Brain Injury 
Awareness
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During the recent “case manage-
ment week,” we celebrated and 

thanked our service coordination 
team with a luncheon, followed by 
pumpkin decorating. Their dedica-
tion and thoughtful work is critical 
to the success of our agency and we 
are grateful for all they do. You are 

all so appreciated!

BIG
THANKS!

More photos, pages 4, 5
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Transition within GMSS
     As you may have seen, GMSS has 
been in transition, and this transition 
has been in the news. On Feb 27th, we 
received notice that the Department of 
Aging and Independent Living (DAIL) 
was starting the process of de-designat-
ing our agency. On March 3rd, the Ex-
ecutive Director and Board President 
resigned. Elizabeth Walters was asked 
by the board to step into the Interim 
Acting Executive Director position and 
Sarah Henshaw was voted in as Board 
President. On March 10th, we entered 
into an agreement with DAIL and sister 
organization Champlain Community 
Services (CCS). 
     Together, this change in leadership 
and signed agreement allowed the Com-
missioner of DAIL to lift the de-desig-
nation of GMSS. This means the people 
who receive services from us will not 
experience any disruptions – caregivers 
and services will remain. For us, the sta-
bility of services for those we serve is the 
foremost important thing. 
     Together, GMSS and CCS will be 
working in the coming months to sta-
bilize and strengthen GMSS. We appre-
ciate greatly the Commissioner’s flexi-
bility and confidence and the support 
of the CCS team. We are grateful for 
the incredible team of GMSS staff and 
shared living providers who continue to 
provide care to those we serve. We are 
humbled by the outpouring of support 
for our staff, team, and organization.  
    Together we will be a stronger and 
more stable GMSS providing high qual-
ity services to Vermonters with disabil-
ities.
 

— The GMSS Board

Love, support showcases 
depth of our commitment

WALTERS

     It’s hard to believe 
how far we’ve come 
since we received the 
de-designation notice. 
We have experienced an 
astounding outpouring 
of support from agencies 
across the entire state 
and have entered a for-
mal partnership with our 
sister agency Champlain 
Community Services 
(CCS). We have begun 
our work with CCS and will soon 
have mapped out our work plan. 
This work plan will support us to 
quickly correct known problem areas 
and will also ensure that we build 
a strong foundation underneath 
us for the future. DAIL Commis-
sioner Monica White has lifted the 
de-designation notice, restored us to 
provisional designation status, and 
extended our provider contract. 
     We have felt the love and support 
of our entire provider community, 
and we have felt the love and sup-
port of one another. Difficult times 
challenge us to be our best selves, 
but GMSS’ employees and shared 
living providers – despite feelings 
of hurt, confusion, and fear – have 
made clear the depth of our commit-
ment to the people we serve and to 

the agency. I couldn’t be 
prouder of the bravery 
and strength shown by 
all of you. It is clear to 
everyone who sees your 
work that we intend to 
succeed. 
     To be clear, there is 
hard work ahead. We will 
need to make changes 
to ensure that we are 
operating in accordance 
with regulations and 

guidelines; establishing policies, 
procedures, and systems that will 
support our long-term success; and 
that we are operating as efficiently 
and effectively as possible. We also 
recognize that we need to re-estab-
lish trust within our community. 
     In the coming weeks and months, 
with the help of our accomplished 
colleagues at CCS, we will turn over 
every stone. We will celebrate our 
strengths and we will repair and for-
tify our foundation. GMSS is likely to 
look a little different as a result, but 
GMSS will be here and what won’t 
change is our commitment to the 
people we serve and to our mission. 
Indeed, we’ll be better.

— Elizabeth Walters
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Maskell named  
DSP of the Year
Green Mountain Support Services Julie Maskell has been selected 
as the recipient of ANCOR’s 2023 DSP of the Year award for Ver-
mont! Julie was selected for recognition from among more than 
300 nominations, and this award serves as a testament to her work 
to support individuals in the community. Julie is a 

dedicated, compassionate, and reliable person who 
provides wonderful care for those she supports. 
Julie has gone above and beyond for the individu-
als she supports. In the past year Julie has not only 
supported one individual but many. Julie offered 
her support to individuals experiencing crisis and 
in need of steady, reliable support. Julie’s support to 
individuals is calm and patient. She helps the indi-
viduals she supports feel safe and well cared for. Julie 
builds safe, strong, and reliable relationships with those she 
supports. Her dedication, consistency, person centered care, 

and attention to detail is admirable..
 

MASKELL
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     A new state initiative, the Vermont Com-
munication Support Project (VCSP), is un-
derway and one of GMSS’ employees was 
selected to get involved. Liza Jones was 
one of just six professionals across the state 
selected to join the project as a certified 
Communication Support Specialist (CSS). 
Liza received the certification training at 
the beginning of June and will undergo a 
short mentorship prior to becoming fully 
certified. VCSP is administered by Disabil-
ity Rights Vermont and is funded by the 
Agency of Human Services (DCF, DAIL, 
DMH), Disability Rights Vermont, and the 
Vermont Judiciary. 
     VCSP is the first program of its kind in the 
nation, providing individualized accommo-
dations to assist people living with a disabil-
ity that affects their ability to communicate. 
The VCSP offers communication support 
from a certified Communication Support 

Specialist (CSS) 
in court and 
administrative  
p r o c e e d i ng s , 
as well as with 
attorneys or 
agency person-
nel meetings.  
VCSP recruits, 
trains, and cer-
tifies qualified 
individuals as 
Communication 
Support Spe-
cialists (CSS). 
The accommo-
dations offered 
by a Communication Support Specialist 
support effective communication and are 
designed to help people overcome barriers 
to effective communication that are caused 

by disability.    
   A Communication Support Specialist 
(CSS) is specifically trained to understand 
the communication needs of individuals 
living with a wide range of disabilities. A 
CSS understands communication barriers 
and the accommodations necessary to help 
overcome those barriers to ensure equal 
access to the justice system and state ser-
vices. By helping participants identify the  
challenges and barriers to effective com-
munication a Communication Support  
Specialist ensures an individual’s full par-
ticipation in the process to the best of their 
ability. 
     Way to go Liza! GMSS is proud to have 
you on staff as our Communication Support 
Specialist! 
     Want to know more? Or know someone 
who might benefit from this service? If so, 
please visit disabilityrightsvt.org.

Jones selected to join new support project

LIZA JONES
Communication 
Support Specialist

GMSS SPOTLIGHT
Solaria (Shawnna) O’Connor, a GMSS 
AFC participant, was inspired by her 
experiences of playing and reading to 

children in the childcare her mother ran 
while she was growing up. With the sup-
port of her shared living providers Elke 
and Ernest Jones, O’Connor wrote and 
illustrated a children’s book titled “Col-
orful Cats and What They Do.” O’Con-
nor printed copies of her story and gave 
one to her service coordinator, Jessica 
Lafountain. With her permission, La-
fountain laminated and brought a copy 
to a local preschool for their classroom 
library. Shown are some photos of kids 
enjoying the story and O’Connor with a 
signed copy of her book she gave to her 

SLPs.
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     An unsolicited letter from Joe, a friend 
and advocate: 
     “I want to pass along my compliments 
regarding Makayla Carpenter. I’m just 
back from visiting J’s, joining his care 
provider and Makayla for his annual 
contract reauthorization. While I’ve seen 
Makayla many 
times on Zoom, 
this was our 
first in-person 
meeting, and I 
have to tell you 
how impressed 
I was! 
     Makayla is 
a real profes-
sional – in her 
abilities and 
temperament. 
Her communi-
cation, com-
passion, and 
competence 
were outstand-
ing throughout the entire long visit. She 
was clear and specific when she explained 
things; she was open and friendly; she 
was flexible and adaptive to J’s’ various 
needs during the visit (including enjoy-
ing playing with his pets); she listens very 
effectively; she was thorough; and she 
kept the entire process positive. 
     I don’t know if you have any type of 
‘employee-of-the-month’ award, but I 
would certainly nominate Makayla! She 
tells me she has a promotion coming 
soon, and I’m sure it is well deserved. 
Continued success with the agency’s 
progress.” 
     Way to go, Makayla! Thank you for all 
of your hard work.

Advocate  
applauds DSP

MAKAYLA 
CARPENTER
Service Coordinator

NEW EMPLOYEE SPOTLIGHT
     
Professional background that brought you to your current position: I have my 

Bachelor’s degree in Nursing. I attended Vermont Technical College and Excelsior 
College. I’ve been a nurse for 15 years and have a diverse background in long 
term care, mental health and substance abuse services and home health care. I 
wanted to continue in a community health setting and GMSS did just that and will 
better support our family needs and flexibility as my daughter starts Kindergarten 
this fall.

Passion(s): I enjoy community health nursing and I enjoy men-
toring and teaching. Family is very important to me. I am also 
passionate about animals, particularly elephants.

Physical location: I grew up in Middlebury, VT, then moved to 
Jericho where I lived for 8 years, until I made my way up this 
way in 2015, then got married and started a family.

A random tidbit of fun: Personally, I am a homebody. I love 
being outside, staying active, being with my pets, gardening, 
painting and anything crafty. I have a 5 year old daughter, so 
much of my time is spent with her, she’s not a homebody, so 
she challenges me to get out more.

Anything else you want to share?: I am a veteran. I served 
in the Army National Guard for 13 years. I am also very pas-
sionate about elephants. I think they are the most wonderful, intellectual, intelligent 
and important creatures on earth. My dream is to take a trip to Kenya and learn 
more about them.

Ashley Lafirira 
RN�

GMSS welcomes Ashley Lafirira to the team!

NEW EMPLOYEE SPOTLIGHT
     
Professional background that brought you to your current position: I have a 

background in public/global health, anthropology, research, 
outbreak investigation and response, UX/UI design, data 
quality control and more.

Passion(s): To make a difference in whichever field that I’m in.
Physical location: I’ve spent most of my time in Burlington, 

VT.
A random tidbit of fun: I enjoy traveling and exploring new 

places, trying out various cuisines and bubble teas, and 
taking my dog out for walks.

Naw Ruth Doe�
Data IntegrIty  

SpecIalISt�

GMSS welcomes Naw Ruth Doe to the team!
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     Green Mountain Support Services 
recently celebrated Direct Support Pro-
fessionals and all of their hard work at the 
office in Morrisville. The day of appreciation 
began with a painting event, which was 
lead by instructor Sherrie Bull. DSPs were 
guided and encouraged to relax and let 
their creativity shine in what Bull refers to 
as a meditation-like process. 
     After the paint brushes were washed 
and canvases were drying, GMSS Inter-
im Director Elizabeth Walters offered car 
washes to any participant interested. As the 

line of cars formed, lunch was served in-
side and board games were brought out for 
some downtime. After lunch was cleared 
and the parking lot was filled with squeaky 
clean vehicles, guest speaker Amy Roth, 
former DDSD Assistant Director, provided 
a lecture that highlighted the importance of 
the work DSPs provide for the community. 
     Thank you to all DSPs for both their 
participation and their dedication to building 
relationships with the people we serve. You 
are all so appreciated!
     *More photos on page 3.

GMSS celebrateS Direct  
Support profeSSionalS
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     It may have been early October in Vermont with 
bright leaves coloring the trees but at GMSS in Morris-
ville, the day had more of a tropical vibe.
     About 70 members of the GMSS community recent-
ly gathered for a Hawaiian-themed event to celebrate 
all GMSS participants. Live music filled the parking lot 
for the day, performed by Jason Allen, prompting foot 
wagging and hip shaking. Cornhole, an art station, a 
photo booth, and raffle items were popular attractions 
while folks mingled and shared smiles and sunshine all 
while adorned in bright leis.
     Prize baskets were on display, part of two separate 
raffles that were held – one by GMSS and the other 
hosted by Jimmy Kavanaugh for Vermont Adaptive Ski 
and Sports Group. 
    The grill was fired up for hamburgers and hotdogs, 
along with another that was filled with a colorful stir 
fry and grilled pineapple slices. Tables lined along the 
entrance way were loaded with Hawaiian punch, salsa, 
meatballs, fruit platters, and “beach balls” (cheese 
balls.) Lunch wrapped up with bowlfuls of donated 
Ben & Jerry’s ice cream – the perfect treat for a beauti-
ful day.
    Thank you to all of the volunteers and members of 
the community who made this celebration possible, 
allowing GMSS to celebrate all participants. It was a 
day of great reward!

AlohA!

More photos, page 5
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ear GMSS Communi-
ty, 
     As we move toward 
the close of 2023, I 
want to give you some 

concrete updates on how and what 
we are doing. 
     We are awaiting the written re-
port on the Developmental Services 
Quality Review, but Jeff Coy, the 
Lead Team Reviewer met with the 
service coordination team on No-
vember 7 to give preliminary feed-
back and had this to say: “Overall, 
this was a very strong review.” He 
noted clear gains in several areas.  
We look forward to receiving the 
final written report and will share 
highlights from that once we have. 
    A quality review of our Adult 
Family Care program is happening 
this month. 
   Our lean FY 24 (July 23-June 
24) budget is working. With four 
months of the budget year now 
completed, we are functionally 
breaking even. We continue to ‘re-
cover’ from the last couple of years; 
we are hurt by both decreased reve-
nue (remember the moratorium on 
intakes?) and legal and consulting 
fees associated with repairing the 
agency.  Over time, we expect to see 

continued im-
provement. 
 We are 
pleased to be 
w e l c om i n g 
Salvador “Sal” 
Acosta to the 
team as our 
new Quality 
Director. Sal 
has twenty 
years of expe-
rience leading 
comp l i ance 
and quali-
ty improvement initiatives across 
a number of settings including in 
the private sector and at the State 
of Vermont Department of Health 
Laboratory. 
   What’s going on at Wolcott?  
Some of you know that the agen-
cy purchased property in Wolcott 
two years ago. Its intended purpose 
was to support a new contract with 
DAIL to provide statewide crisis 
bed services – though we weren’t 
able to sign that contract because 
of our designation status. The site is 
closed now as we are making elec-
trical and site upgrades to support 
the installation of the WheelPads 
which, when complete, will give 

each unit an accessible bedroom 
and bathroom.   
    To celebrate our fresh start as an 
agency, the board has approved a 
new logo – one that preserves our 
history but that is cleaner, easier to 
read, and more pleasing to the eye.  
Be on the lookout in early 2024  
for big changes to our website, 
email addresses, and signs. A  
shout out to Mary Serkalow for 
her work on the website redesign 
and to Beth Hammond for finding 
significant cost savings so that we 
can make these changes with funds 
available within our approved bud-
get! 
    Please let me know if you have 
questions. When I stepped into 
the Interim ED role in March, I 
promised you timely, transparent, 
and truthful communication. That 
remains and will remain my com-
mitment to you. Please also let me 
know if you have thoughts or ideas 
to share. We are strongest when we 
share and work together and, as I 
write this at the end of the Thanks-
giving weekend, I am mindful of 
how very much I appreciate each 
of you. Thank you for all you do to 
support the people at the heart of 
our mission. 

Looking back but moving forward

D
ELIZABETH 
WALTERS
EXECUTIVE  
DIRECTOR

    The GMSS board will not meet in December. The next board meeting will be held Thursday, Jan. 18th, 
2024 from 6:00 p.m.-7:00 p.m. via Zoom. All members of the GMSS community are welcome to attend 

board meetings. The board will designate a public comment period at each meeting during which  
community members may ask questions or offer comments.

UPCOMING GMSS BOARD MEETING
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NEW EMPLOYEE SPOTLIGHT
     
Professional background that brought you to your current position: I have en-

joyed working in the health field for almost 20 years support-
ing quality, compliance, and regulatory activities. The fields 
include pharmaceutical, medical device, public health, and 
contract research organizations. I have a BS in Chemistry 
from The University of California, Davis, am a certified green 
belt in Lean Six Sigma and a certified Public Manager. 

Passion(s): I am passionate about continuous improvement 
and enjoy utilizing Lean Six Sigma and project management 
methodologies.

Physical location: I grew up in Idaho, attended college in 
California, and moved to Vermont in 2003. 

A random tidbit of fun: I spend a lot of time outside with 
family and friends. Long distance running is my main ac-
tivity all year around. Gravel riding, snowshoeing, sailing, 
and hiking are other outdoor activities I enjoy.

Anything else you want to share?: My experiences and knowledge are broad 
which allows me to connect and have great conversations with many individuals.

Salvador ‘Sal’ 
Acosta�

Quality director

GMSS welcomes Salvador ‘Sal’ Acosta to the team!

Come join us for a SAVY meeting! Meetings are held on the second Thursday of 
every month at 10 a.m. in the Roberts Room at GMSS. SAVY is a member-run 
group for individuals with disabilities which gives them a voice to speak on 

issues that are important to them. The group teaches members to speak up for 
themselves, spreading the word about self-advocacy and providing the opportu-

nity to work on projects that benefit themselves and their community.

SAVY MEETING

GMSS Service Coordinator  
Corey Cayton was recently  
surprised with a basket of baby 
supplies. Cayton and his wife, 
Lea Ann Macrery, are eagerly 
awaiting the arrival of their baby.

NEW  
EMPLOYEE 
SPOTLIGHT

About Ana Hammond: I am a culinary 
artist currently working as a manager 
chef in Stowe. This job was recom-
mended to me by another DSP. I love 
to create things, food, art, clothing, 
and 
some-
times fun! 
I am from 
Colombia, 
South America. I grew up in Burling-
ton and spent summers in Newport. 
I have lived out here in Hyde Park, 
Stowe, and Morrisville. I have three 
little dogs that love to wear Mexican 
hats. I love plants and world music. I 
also like comedy!

Ana Hammond�
direct support  
professional

GMSS welcomes Ana 
Hammond to the team!

Baby on the way!

     Kevin O’Riordan was the execu-
tive director of GMSS for eighteen 
years and, shortly before his death in 
2014, the Board of Directors creat-
ed the “Kevin O’Riordan Award.”  
This award is given annually to an 
employee or shared living provider 
who exemplifies caring, professional 
commitment, and effective advocacy 
for the people we support, and who 
strives to ensure individuals with 
disabilities are meaningfully includ-

ed and valued within the communi-
ty.  
     To recommend someone for this 
year’s award, please send a nomi-
nating letter (up to 300 words) to 
elizabethw@gmssi.org. Nominations 
will be accepted until December 20, 
after which the board will review all 
letters and choose this year’s recipi-
ent. 
     The winner will be announced in 
early 2024.

Nominations open for 
Kevin O’Riordan award



 

December Employee  
Anniversaries 

Green Mountain Support Services
93 James Road
Morrisville, VT 05661

Phone: (802) 888-7602
Fax: (802) 888-1182
Email: newsletter@gmssi.org

Ensuring Our Neighbors with Disabilities  
are at Home in their Community.

gmssi.org

Lindsay Barup – 2016 (7 years)
Sheila Coolum – 2017 (6 years)
Danielle Draper – 2021 (2 years)
Brent Labree – 2013 (10 years)

     * Therapeutic Options – All dates in Morris-
ville. All sessions will be held from 8:30 a.m.-3 p.m. 
* Wednesday, Dec. 13th  

UPCOMING TRAININGS


